The Orchards Homeowners Association (HOA) 
Belleville, IL 62220
HTTP://www.theorchardshoa.info
Minutes of the Annual Meeting
March 2, 2013
10:00 AM
Orchards Clubhouse

1. Call to order: Chairman Martha Dowling called the meeting to order at 10:00 AM.  Also present were Mayor Mark Eckert, Police Chief Bill Clay, Police Sergeant Craig Stafford, City Engineer Tim Gregowicz, City Aldermen Dave Martinson, City Alderman Paul Seibert and Mascoutah School District Assistant Superintendent Dr. Kyle Freeman.  The following represented PCM, the management company - Brian Brown, Laurie Brown, Natalie Stinson, and Lynn Schobert.   Approximately 100 residents were in attendance, while there were a total of 139 residents who voted.  Mrs. Dowling confirmed the existence of a quorum.   
2. Roll call of Directors and Community manager:

a. Chairman 


Martha Dowling
present

b. Vice Chairman/Treasurer
Bob White

present
c. Secretary


Dan Ragen

present

d. Community Manager

Brian Brown

present

Laurie Brown

present

Natalie Stinson
present

Lynn Schobert

present

3. Approval of Minutes:  Motion to accept minutes as presented was announced by Chairman Dowling and seconded by Dan Ragen.  Minutes were approved as written. 
4. Introduction/Remarks by Mayor Mark Eckert:  The Mayor spoke about the importance of the Orchards to the City of Belleville.  He spoke about drainage issues in the subdivision, and said that there is a proposal allocating $75,000 to drainage studies in the Orchards.  This will be voted on in April, with a view towards being effective May 1. 

He asked that Orchards homeowners call the City if they experience drainage problems so the City can address them.  The Mayor has personally come out to the Orchards to review problems.  
The City has $40,000 planned to patch roads.  If you know of an area in need of repair, please call the City and let them know so they can prioritize.  
5. Introduction/Remarks by Chief of Police Bill Clay:   Chief Clay gave a detailed presentation about Police Services to the Orchards & the City of Belleville.  The Belleville PD has a large number of officers – 82, and in 2012 handled 51,488 calls for service.
The BPD does routinely patrol the Orchards, and also has responded to calls tailored to the requests of the HOA and PCM.    In the six month period from 6/1/12 through 12/31/12 the BPD responded to 59 calls for service in the Orchards; of that 15 resulted in official reports.
The BPD responded to 15 false residential burglar alarms in the Orchards last year, which takes away police manpower from other needed calls.  Please make sure your alarm is in good working condition.

Lastly, a resident inquired of the Chief about children driving golf carts on the streets.  PLEASE NOTE THE BELLEVILLE  PD WILL BEGIN PATROLLING FOR GOLF CARTS DRIVEN BY MINORS, OR BEING USED BY ADULTS NOT ON THE WAY TO THE GOLF COURSE.  
6. Introduction/Remarks by Alderman Dave Martinson:  Alderman Martinson spoke about the Orchards importance to the City of Belleville.

7. Introduction/Presentation by Mascoutah School Board Assistant Superintendent Dr. Kyle Freeman:  Dr. Freeman presented information on a new school for Mascoutah.
Several residents inquired about the impact the school might have on property taxes in coming years.   Dr. Freeman indicated he understood the concern, and the School Board member with Dr. Freeman told the residents they were very cognizant of the costs and potential effect on tax rates.

8. Report Review:  Mr. Brian Brown, President of PCM, Inc., presented the Financial Reports for the Orchards for 2011 vs. 2012.  The Orchards is in overall good financial position, and ended the Year 2012 with $63,000 in cash reserves.  
The 2013 Budget was introduced.  Along with the usual expenditures for the HOA, such as Pool Costs, Grounds Expense and Management Fees, Capital Expenditures for 2013 are budgeted for tree repair at the entrance, painting the baby and main pools and repair of the front monument sign.

Financial Statements and the Budget will be posted shortly on the website.

9. Indenture Enforcement:  A graph was presented showing the violations PCM has sited and resolved in the past year.  We do patrol the subdivision weekly and issue letters to Indenture Violators.  Since there are no enforcement provisions in the Indentures, however, it can be difficult sometimes to bring recalcitrant homeowners into line.  Please know that although you may see a continued violation, that does NOT mean that PCM is not working on it.  
Also, if you do get a violation letter, please do not be overly offended.  These letters just serve as reminders to homeowners of the Indentures that are legally attached to the lot/home purchased.  PCM is not singling anyone out; if we see a violation – we cite it.  Simply remove the violation, and the matter is closed.

PCM will begin publishing a Violation Report in the Egrams as part of our inspections, with personal information redacted.

10. Old Business:   
a. The tennis court work is completed.  The courts were completely leveled, resurfaced and painted. New nets were added.  Total cost for the project was $22,585.

b. Trees along the entrance – The installation of the sprinkler system several years ago required the removal of some trees.  The HOA is reviewing a replacement plan with Munie.
c. Monument Entrance Sign - The HOA was unable to reach a mutually acceptable resolution with the original contractor.  Due to the length of time which has elapsed, the Board of Directors secured bids to perform the necessary work, and such bids are below the amount allocated in the 2013 Budget.
11. Homeowner issues: 
a.  A resident questioned whether Pool Costs as budgeted were really necessary.    Chairman Dowling explained that with so many residents using the pool, and the need to comply with Public Health laws, the costs are justified.  Most residents present agreed.

b. A resident asked who had built the monument.  That was Florek Construction, Inc.  Mr. Ryan Florek, who heads that company, feels that he followed the architects plan and should not be held accountable for repairs.

c. A resident who had been recently cited for a Trash Can Violation became very angry, and wanted PCM to focus on issues he thought were more important.  As explained above, PCM follows the directions of the BOD, who follow the legal, recorded Indentures which are attached to each home and lot.  
Enforcement of the Indentures is performed weekly.  Given this, a violation may occur and be remedied between inspections.  If a resident is aware of a violation that he/she thinks is not being enforced, please call PCM.  We can tell you if we are already working on the violation. Please treat our employees with respect.  We are simply doing our best to enforce the Indentures so the Orchards remains an upstanding community.

d.  A resident complained about Eckerts spraying herbicide in the field adjacent to the Entrance, which sometimes drifts onto and kills the entrance trees.  PCM will call Eckerts and express our concern, and try to reach a reasonable solution.

e. A resident asked about the tree in the lake.  Brian Brown explained that the lake was the responsibility of the Golf Course, and presented the following reply from Mr. Dale David:
Laurie,
… I know the tree you are speaking about.  It appears that it is in our lake, but it fell from the residents land.  I have looked at the St Clair County Parcel map and it appears that the tree fell from the homeowner’s property.  I will research this further.  You are welcome to look on the St Clair County website and tell me what you think.

PCM will research this issue and present to the BOD for a plan.  The HOA cannot legally perform work on property that does not belong to it.
f.  Another resident commented about the driftwood and debris in the lake, which disrupts the water plan.  Although the Lake is maintained by the Golf Course, PCM will monitor the debris level during its weekly inspections, and inform the Golf Course if action is needed.

g. PCM had received a previous homeowner complaint about the chain link fence around the lift station on Pro Tour across from the lake, and about the appearance of the new pump house also on Pro Tour.    We contacted Mr. Dale David from the Golf Course about this also, and his reply follows:
We have not finalized the exterior of the new pump house.  We will try to make it as cosmetically appealing as we can.  Please let the resident know that the chain link fence that he is speaking of is a lift station built by the city or the county and is not affiliated with the golf course.
Mr. Tim Gregowicz, Belleville City Engineer, said he will contact the Waste Water department regarding the chain link fence to see if it can be modified.  PCM will follow up with Mr. Gregowicz.  We will also inspect the Pump House on our weekly inspections, and will work with the Golf Course to make sure, to the extent allowed, the appearance fits with the stature of the Orchards.

Chairman Dowling spoke about the new Community Law regarding HOA’s.  The HOA cannot legally spend funds on property not belonging to it.
h.  A resident asked about the tree clearing on the lot at the corner of Golf Course and Pro Tour.  He claimed the lot was HOA owned.  Chairman Dowling disputed that.  St. Clair County records, which are accessible on line to anyone, show the property is owned by Mr. & Mrs. Josh Phillips.  It is her belief that they are planning on building a home on this lot.

i.  A resident commented that the lights at the front monument are often out, and also thinks the flowers planted by Munie this summer were disappointing.  PCM explained that the lights were replaced by LED lights near the end of the summer, which should allow them to last much longer.  PCM does not perform inspections during night time hours.  If you notice the lights out at the monument please call and let us know and we will take care of it.
The flowers were badly affected by the extreme summer temperatures, but PCM agrees that the color choices were poor.  We will work with Munie more closely this year before plantings.  

12.  New Business:  Voting procedures proposed by a resident  for 2014 included increasing the voting time frame to one month, consider requiring all votes to be sent in by mail or in person at the Annual Meeting and using a two envelope system to insure anonymity.  A show of hands indicated that many residents preferred the ability to vote by fax and email, while a like number believed the voting should be changed votes by mail or in person.  PCM will ask for a more definitive poll in an upcoming egram.
13. Outstanding Legal Issues:  There are still pending legal issues with Double Eagle Development regarding their turning over certain lots to the HOA.  PCM will work with the BOD to resolve these issues in 2013.

14. Vote for New Director:  Vote totals were as follows:

Galen Kirby – 

  52 votes

Jason Florek –  
  50 votes

James Hopper –
  36 votes

Virginia Williamson –
  1 write in vote.

Mr. Kirby is thereby named as the new Director, and will serve in the position of Treasurer.    Mr. Dan Ragen will serve as Chairman, and Mr. Bob White will serve as Secretary.

The HOA expresses its gratitude to all candidates, and thanks Mrs. Martha Dowling for her service and hard work over the past three years.  

15.  Mrs. Marsha Ragen spoke on behalf of the Social Committee (SC).  The SC currently has no Chairperson, and many of the SC members would like to step aside and allow others to take over.  Please contact PCM if you are interested in helping out, and we will put you in contact with Mrs. Ragen.  

The Christmas Party and Breakfast with Santa events were a success, with about 50 attendees at the party, and 25 children at the Breakfast.

The Easter Parade is scheduled for Saturday, March 30, but is in jeopardy due to lack of volunteers.  Seven–eight more adults are needed to properly supervise the route.  If not enough people volunteer, the Parade will be cancelled, but the Easter Egg Hunt will be held as always.  
Mrs. Ragen also announced that the Annual Yard Sale will be held on Saturday, May 4.  Please remember that you need a permit from City Hall if you participate.

16.  Mr. Brian Brown from PCM thanked the Mayor, Police Chief, Alderman Martinson and Mr. Tim   Gregowicz for their attendance and comments.
17. Mrs. Dowling proposed adjournment, seconded by Mr. White.  Approved by majority of residents.
Respectfully Submitted this Sixth Day of March, 2013
Laurie S. Brown
Professional Consultants & Management, Inc.

